Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

February 14, 2008

Minutes

The meeting convened at 7:00 PM.
  
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, and Schultheiss 
Absent: Commissioners Beatty, Fengler, Mack

In the absence of Chairman Fengler, the meeting was chaired by Vice Chair Holmes

1. Agenda

Mr. Alberti asked that the issue of a curb cut at 1906 Constitution Avenue NE be added to New Business.  He also asked that the issue of increasing the budget for grants be added to the Treasurer’s Report.  Mr. Schultheiss requested that the adoption of 2008 goals be added to the Transportation Committee report.  The agenda, as amended, was approved without objection.

 2. Minutes
The January minutes were adopted without objection.

 3. Community Comments

Buffy Browstein, of Casey Trees, spoke about the organization’s programs, included its summer high school program, the fact that trees were now available for planting by private individuals, that Casey Trees runs an Urban Forester program; and that three public tree plantings are scheduled for Ward 6 this spring.

Rick Uzes of the Rosedale Citizen’s Alliance (RCA) and John Cotten of the Rosedale Youth Institute (RYI) each spoke about their programs at the Rosedale Recreation Center.  Mr. Cotton, in particular, said that the RYI wants to do community outreach with the participants in his program and that they could be available to volunteer with the ANC for such jobs as passing out flyers.  He said he can be reached at jfcotten87@yahoo.com or 301/641-3421.
 4. Officer Reports
Vice Chair
Mr. Holmes reported that volunteers are currently surveying properties in Rosedale for historic purposes so the community can learn about itself.

Treasurer
Treasurer’s Report

Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $19,136.97.  The savings account had an opening balance of $4,176.77, and there was an interest payment of $1.08, for a balance of $4,177.83.  The following disbursements were approved: $2,057.70 to The Current Newspapers/Voice of the Hill for 12 monthly ads (Check #1352); $276.52 for FedEx/Kinkos for November 07 statement (Check #1353); $884 for Campus Team West for Spingarn HS Grant (Check #1354); $127.50 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing minutes (Check #1355); $318 to 123 Stickers for ABLE Cooperating Business stickers (Check #1356); $25 to the ANC Security Fund (Check #1357); $15.85 to National Geographic for Kids for a grant to Maury School PSTA (Check #1358); $19.98 to KidDiscover for a grant to Maury school PSTA (Check #1359); $19.95 to National Wildlife Federation for a periodical for a grant to Maury School PSTA (Check #1360); $22.90 to Nick Magazine for a grant to Maury School PSTA (Check #1361); 22.90 to Follett Library Resources for a grant to Maury School PSTA (Check #1362); $25 to Nicholas Alberti for Petty Cash (Check #1363); $264.09 to FedEx/Kinko’s for the December 07 statement (Check #1364).  The closing balance was $14,808.55.

 
Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved/Mr. Marshall seconded a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection

Quarterly Report

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to approve the Quarterly Report for the first quarter of FY 08.  It passed without objection.

Grants Budget

Mr. Alberti raised the issue that the grants allocation has been budgeted at $8000 for the fiscal year.  The grant to the Capitol Hill Restoration Society for the historic survey was $4000, and on this meeting’s agenda is a grant of $4000 to the Rosedale community for $4000.  He said that the ANC should discuss how much they want to allocate for grants.  The guidelines are moot. 

Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Marshall seconded a motion to increase the grants budget to $12,000.

In response to a question, Ms. Nelson said that the only groups that have expressed interest currently are Motion Express from Joy, which is not ready to apply, and $1500 from the Teen Summit.  She said she feels she does not have the authority to tell people they can’t apply, and its dishonest to help people with their applications and then tell them there’s no money for them. 

The motion passed without objection.

 5. Single Member District Reports
Mr. Marshall reported that the situation with the Pilgrim Baptist Church transitional housing project is confusing—one minute they’re doing it, the next they’re not.  He has done a letter on the transitional housing situation, and on the elevator he wants to add to the building.

He also reported that there was a Verizon tower on top of Jimmy’s Tires that needs to be rebuilt, and they are talking about putting it into the alley.  Drew Ronneberg reported that he had seen Dan Tangherlini and he’s interested in pursuing it if it’s a zoning violation.

Mr. Alberti reported that he has been meeting with representatives of Brown AME Church on Sunday parking, looking for an agreement on not parking in the traffic lane on Constitution Avenue on Sundays.  The pastor will be coming to the March ANC meeting.

He also reported that there will be a CHRS-sponsored walking tour of the Lincoln Park area on March 15th at 2 p.m., meeting at the Maury School—13th and Constitution.

 6. Committees
ABL

There was no report from the ABL Committee

Economic Development and Zoning
820 8th Street NE

Dr. Ronneberg reported that the Committee looked at whether the proposed ex-offender rehabilitation home at 820 8th Street NE was permitted under the zoning regulations.  Their conclusion is that the facility requires a special exception from BZA before a Certificate of Occupancy can be issued.  The committee recommends that a letter be send to DCRA pointing out that the proposed use of 820 8th Street NE meets the definition of an adult rehabilitation home, and requesting that no Certificate of Occupancy be issued until a special exception is granted to the owner of the facility.

Dr. Ronneberg said that it should be categorized as a rehabilitation facility because the residents are on parole and can’t live outside the facility.  

Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved that the ANC accept the recommendation of the ED&Z Committee to send a letter to DCRA requesting the withholding of a Certificate of Occupancy until the owner obtains zoning relief for the facility.

Mr. Alberti offered an amendment that the letter to DCRA should say that it should investigate whether it is a transitional facility, rather that asserting that it is because every case is different.  Ms. Nixon suggested that the Department of Mental Health will have to license the facility.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti offered an amendment to send a letter to the Office of the Attorney General requesting its ruling on whether the facility requires a special exception.  The amendment passed unanimously.

The original motion, as amended, passed unanimously.

225 9th Street NE
This is a request for support of a Historic Preservation application for the excavation of a rear yard at 225 9th Street NE, and the construction of a rear addition and patio area.  Because it is sunken, the addition will be minimally visible from the rear and will not affect neighboring properties.  Motion: Ms. Nixon moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to support the committee’s recommendation to support the application for an addition to 225 9th Street NE.  The motion passed without objection.

1131 D Street NE
This is a request for support for an addition to the side of a house at 1131 D Street NE. The applicant did not appear before the PZE Committee, and did not provide the letters of support from his neighbors requested by the Committee, The existing plans have several problems, including ambiguous property lines, a lack of adequate information about the materials to be used, and there is a need to clarify several design issues.  There are also problems with the use of existing curb cuts.  The Committee recommends that the ANC oppose the application

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to oppose the HPRB application for support for the addition at 1131 D Street NE.  Mr. Alberti suggested that the reasons be included in the letter.  The motion passed without objection/

Reporting of After-Hours Construction to DCRA
In September, DCRA Director Linda Argo gave the ANC a phone number that could be used to report after hours and weekend illegal construction. Dr. Ronneberg reported that when he called that number he was told that MPD handled illegal construction violations on the weekends.  Several other Commissioners reported similar unresponsiveness on calling that number.  

Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Ms. Nixon seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to Director Argo telling her that calling 727-6161 was not effective in leading to the investigation of illegal construction after hours and on weekends.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s report.  The motion passed without objection. 

Community Outreach
Grants  

Motion: Ms. Nixon moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to provide a grant of $4,230 for two sets of uniforms for the football team sponsored by the Rosedale Citizens’ Alliance (RCA) and the Rosedale Youth Institute (RYI) that is headquartered at the Rosedale Recreation Center.  The motion passed without objection.  Rick Uzes, representing the RCA and John Cotton, representing RYI were present to answer questions

Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a grant of $4000 to the Capitol Hill Restoration Society to undertake a historic buildings survey of the structures on H Street NE, which are not covered by the previous grant to CHRS for a historic building survey.  The motion passed without objection.
New ANC Listserv
Elizabeth Nelson asked for approval of a new listserv she is setting up to better serve the ANC’s needs.  She currently uses a list in Word that does not permit her to send a mailing to the complete ANC list at one time.  She has, working with the ANC’s partner at Gallaudet, established a Yahoo group to be used solely for communication on official ANC business. Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to institute a new ANC listserv.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept language Mw. Nelson developed to let subscribers know about the change, and what the purpose of the listserv is.  Mr. Alberti suggested that the language be explicit in saying that the listserv is solely for Commissioners and Committee chairs to disseminate information.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the Committee report.  It passed without objection.

Public Safety
Ms. Nixon announced that the Committee had met, but had no action items, and would meet the third Monday of the month.

Transportation
Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Alberti seconded the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC approve the goals established by the Committee for 2008.  The motion passed without objection.

National Marathon
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to support the National Marathon. Mr. Schultheiss said that at the ANC’s suggestion, the route had been modified.  The motion passed without objection.

H Street Shuttle Bus
Mr. Mahmoud announced that Councilmember Wells had identified funds for the proposed H Street shuttle bus that will run from Benning Road to Union Station.  The bus will be an “express,” not making the same number of stops that a regular bus does.  Motion: Ms. Nixon moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to Councilmember Wells applauding his action in identifying the funds for the shuttle bus.  The motion passed without objection.

Removal of Curb Cuts at 1400 Maryland Avenue
Mr. Schultheiss said that if the unnecessary curb cuts were removed on the street at 14th and Maryland Avenue it would increase the available parking, as the H Street construction gets under way.  He also suggested moving the X8 bus stops.  He said this could serve as a test case for other vacant properties. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT urging the removal of curb cuts on 14th Street and Maryland Ave. NE to increase parking.  The motion passed without objection.

Car Sharing
Mr. Mahmoud reported that the Committee has undertaken an analysis of the car-sharing program and discussed several recommendations to enhance the program.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter of support to DDOT for the ZipCar program, including the Committee’s recommendations.  Mr. Marshall questioned the effectiveness of the program, and was told that it has proved very successful in reducing the purchase and use of private automobiles in the District.  The motion passed without objection.

Removal of Parking Restriction Signs
Mr. Schultheiss reported that the parking restriction signs on the east side of 13th and D Streets NE no longer match the use on the street, i.e. a formerly commercial block has been replaced with a condominium, and the signs should be changed so that residents can have greater access to the street.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to work on removing the parking restriction signs.  The motion passed without objection.

 7. New Business
Mr. Alberti reported that a notice for a curb cut at 1905 Constitution Avenue NE was received by the ANC after the comment period had expired.  Motion:  Mr. Holmes moved/Ms. Nixon seconded a motion to write to the Office of Public Space to have the comment period extended so the ANC can analyze and comment on the curb cut, and if no delay or reconsideration is possible, to oppose the curb cut.  The motion passed without objection.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 pm.
